Montclair State University



Montclair State University Digital Commons

Department of Justice Studies Faculty Scholarship and Creative Works

Department of Justice Studies

2021

The Trouble with Numbers: Difficult Decision Making in Identifying Right-Wing Terrorism Cases. An Investigative Look at Open Source Social Scientific and Legal Data

Daniela Peterka-Benton

Francesca Laguardia

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.montclair.edu/justice-studies-facpubs

Part of the Criminal Law Commons, Criminal Procedure Commons, Criminology and Criminal Justice Commons, Defense and Security Studies Commons, Economic Policy Commons, Emergency and Disaster Management Commons, Military and Veterans Studies Commons, Peace and Conflict Studies Commons, Policy Design, Analysis, and Evaluation Commons, Policy History, Theory, and Methods Commons, Public Administration Commons, Public Affairs Commons, Social Justice Commons, Social Policy Commons, and the Terrorism Studies Commons

The Trouble with Numbers: Difficult Decision Making in Identifying Right-Wing Terrorism Cases. An Investigative Look at Open Source Social Scientific and Legal Data

Daniela Peterka-Benton and Francesca Laguardia

QUERY SHEET

This page lists questions we have about your paper. The numbers displayed at left are hyperlinked to the location of the query in your paper.

The title and author names are listed on this sheet as they will be published, both on your paper and on the Table of Contents. Please review and ensure the information is correct and advise us if any changes need to be made. In addition, please review your paper as a whole for typographical and essential corrections.

Your PDF proof has been enabled so that you can comment on the proof directly using Adobe Acrobat. For further information on marking corrections using Acrobat, please visit https://journalauthors.tandf.co.uk/production/acrobat.asp; https://authorservices.taylorandfrancis.com/how-to-correct-proofs-with-adobe/

The CrossRef database (www.crossref.org/) has been used to validate the references.

AUTHOR QUERIES

- Q1 Table is mentioned in the text, but the table and the citation are missing in the manuscript. Please check and provide if appropriate.
- Q2 A disclosure statement reporting no conflict of interest has been inserted. Please correct if this is inaccurate.





The Trouble with Numbers: Difficult Decision Making in Identifying Right-Wing Terrorism Cases. An Investigative Look at Open Source Social Scientific and Legal Data

Daniela Peterka-Benton and Francesca Laguardia

Department of Justice Studies, Montclair State University, Montclair, NJ, USA

ABSTRACT

Terrorism research has gained much traction since the 9/11 attacks, but some sub genres of terrorism, such as right-wing terrorism, have remained under-studied areas. Unsurprisingly data sources to study these phenomena are scarce and frequently face unique data collection obstacles. This paper explores five major, social-scientific terrorism databases in regards to data on right-wing terrorist events. The paper also provides an in-depth examination of the utilization of criminal legal proceedings to research right-wing terrorist acts. Lastly, legal case databases are introduced and discussed to show the lack of available court information and case proceedings in regards to right-wing terrorism.

ARTICLE HISTORY

Received 30 November 2020 Accepted 12 September 2021

On Saturday 3 August 2019, 21 year old Patrick Crusius walked into a Walmart in El Paso armed with what authorities identified as a AK-47 style rifle and killed 22 people and injured 26 others. Initial investigations reveal that he had set out to kill as many LatinX as possible, a motive that was further supported by his four-page racist and anti-immigrant manifesto, which went viral after the attack. In the wake of this incident, many contextualized the act as a terrorist attack by a white nationalist, demanding domestic terrorism statutes that can address perpetrators like Crusius adequately. While it appears easy for the public to designate an individual like Crusius as a domestic terrorist, the legal and social scientific reality is a bit more complex. Before new legislation can be enacted, the nature of the underlying problem has to be identified, studied and found to be severe enough to merit such a drastic step. This paper takes an exploratory approach to show that it is difficult to formulate a universal definition of terrorism, but especially for domestic terrorism or right-wing terrorism as a specific category thereof. With that in mind, it shouldn't come as a surprise that research on the topic of right-wing terrorism remains complicated because of a lack of agreed upon features of what constitutes a terrorist act. To highlight these difficulties, the authors analyze five prominent terrorism databases providing different levels of information on right-wing terrorism. The authors also explore the issue as it applies to legal designations. Specifically, the authors show how the lack of one comprehensive legal definition and clear legal language addressing acts of right-wing terrorism can

50

52

70

72

88

hinder investigation of crimes that merit consideration as acts of domestic terrorism. As a result, but also because of past practices post 9/11, information from the federal government regarding legal investigations into terrorism have become difficult to acquire. This has made it challenging for researchers investigating legal outcomes of actual and potential right-wing terrorism, creating an information void in terms of legal proceedings in these cases.

The Challenging Nature of Right-Wing Terrorism

While research on terrorism has had a long history among scholars, interest in this topic increased immensely following the terror attacks on September 11, 2001. An early investigation into research activity in the field of terrorism studies was done by Silke,² who estimated that within two to three years of the date of publication of his article, 90% of all terrorism literature will have been written since 9/11. Building upon Silke's findings, Schuurman³ reviewed 3442 articles published between 2007 and 2016 in nine terrorism journals. One interesting finding relates to the introduction of seven new journals specializing in the study of terrorism to provide a designated space for dissemination of terrorism research. While the yearly publication average was found to be 147 articles in 2007, the average between 2008 and 2016 increased to 367 articles annually. In 2019 Schuurman extended his research to include an analysis of types of terrorism studied by scholars and found research on jihadism to be the most popular, followed by publications on national-liberational groups and left-wing extremist groups. There is, however, an apparent underrepresentation of research on right-wing extremist violence and terrorism, which creates a dangerous gap allowing these groups to continue their actions in relative anonymity. 4

One possible explanation for the underrepresentation of research on right-wing extremist violence and terrorism might be the lack of accessible and trustworthy information, which is closely connected to the difficulty of defining right-wing terrorism in the first place. Many definitions of terrorism have been published, and while there is variation among them, scholars are able to agree on some common features, which has led Alex Schmid (2011), after reviewing 109 definitions, to the third revised academic definition of terrorism as:

a doctrine about the presumed effectiveness of a special form or tactic of fear-generating, coercive political violence and, on the other hand, to a conspiratorial practice of calculated, demonstrative, direct violent action without legal or moral restraints, targeting mainly civilians and non-combatants, performed for its propagandistic and psychological effects on various audiences and conflict parties.⁵

Less agreement exists on defining what constitutes "right-wing" or "right-wing terrorism," mainly due to the limited amount of research in this area and the highly politicized nature of the topic. Some even argue that there is no such thing as right-wing terrorism, but instead all those activities should be included under the umbrella of right-wing extremism. Right-wing extremism, however is equally difficult to define as Mudde⁶ has pointed out in his influential 1995 paper. In his study, which analyzed three right-wing extremist parties from the Netherlands, Germany and Austria, Mudde found that right-wing extremism must be understood as "an ideology that is made up of five features: nationalism, racism, xenophobia, anti-democracy, and the strong state." Even Mudde, though, was unable to exactly describe which combination of those five features build the basis for right-wing extremism.

99

100

101

102

103

104

105

106

108

109

110

112

114

115

116

117

118

119 120

121

122

123

124

125

126 127

128

129

130

131

132

133 134 135

136

137

138

139

142

144

145

146

147

Given the difficulty with which scholars have attempted to describe right-wing extremism, it is not surprising that defining right-wing terrorism, which some scholars believe to be a development out of extremism, is equally difficult.

One of the earliest attempts at defining right-wing terrorism was offered by Ehud Sprinzak in 1995 by introducing the concept of "particularistic" right-wing terrorism, which "is not directed primarily against governments [... but] respond often to perceptions of insecurity and threats [such as] 'inferior' human beings 'who want to get more than they deserve." Randy Blazak¹⁰ outlines five trends that impact the creation and growth of hate groups including consolidation, websites, leaderless resistance, mainstream politics, and recruitment. He further stipulates that these five trends create an environment conducive to right-wing terrorism:

(a) stronger, consolidated hate groups with chapters in many states and even nations; (b) an unknown number of leaderless cells that share much of the hate group's philosophy along with a mandate that supports violence against representatives of the government, abortion and multiculturalism; and (c) a populace in which bigoted, antigovernment agendas are reinforced and supported¹¹

Similarly, Cunninham¹² provides research on female participants in terrorist organizations and refers to female membership in domestic terrorist organizations by specifically identifying three subsets of right-wing organizations including World Church of the Creator (WCTOC) and the Aryan Nation, as well as militia movements and "patriot" organizations. While Cunningham utilizes the terminology of right-wing terrorism, she fails to provide a clear definition of that terminology. Kathleen Blee, ¹³ on the other hand, introduces a more detailed definition of "racial terrorism" as "terrorism undertaken by members of an organized White supremacist or pro-Aryan group against racial minorities to advance racial agendas."14 By connecting violence by organized racist groups with terrorism, Blee is also able to connect two bodies of research that have developed largely as two separate concepts. Heitmeyer delivers a more complex definition on right-wing terrorism as

a product of political interaction and the radicalization of other forms of threat-based right-wing attitudes and behaviour, such opportunity-dependent violence by (youth) gangs, subcultural violence (such as that of skinhead groups), organized party-political Right extremist violence, and religiously oriented right-wing extremist group violence. 15

Pete Simi again simplifies the definition describing "White Supremacist Terrorism (WST)" as "the violent expression of a complex set of doctrines produced and communicated by white supremacist groups."16 In a similar fashion, Ravndal refers to right-wing extremism as "the support of using illegal violence to promote right-wing politics," while defining right-wing terrorists as "non-state actors who strategically use or threaten violence to affect an audience beyond the immediate target to promote

149

150

152

156

158

160

168

170

172

174

176

178

180

182

184

186

188

190

192

194

195

196

197

social inequality."17 More recently, Daniel Koehler published an empirical analysis of the largest database on right-wing terrorism in post-World War II Germany by utilizing the following working definition of right-wing terrorism to identify cases for his study:

[Right-wing terrorism is] "the use of threat of specific forms of middle to high distance violence (e.g. arson, explosives, shootings) executed on the ideological premise of inequality between human beings and in order to challenge the political status quo, -that is, the monopoly of force - through the act of violence as a form of psychological and physical warfare. Typical additional motives can be to demonstrate the authorities' weakness, to cause chaos favoring 'law and order' based politics, frame left-wing groups and cause government crack-down, annihilate key individuals of the 'enemy', destroy infrastructure perceived to be vital to the enemy, prove the movement's stamina to members, and gain political and social power through the reign of fear."18

Even though there appear to be significant strides in defining right-wing terrorism as a special form of political violence, many scholars still find it difficult describe the nature of right wing-terrorism because of its relation to hate crimes, as both share many commonalities. The question of whether right-wing terrorism and hate crimes are disparate terms or closely connected is an old one and has been raised in numerous articles. Given America's early history with racially motivated violence from the Ku Klux Klan, this discourse makes sense. As Shimamoto¹⁹ explains, the Enforcement Act of 1870 and the Ku Klux Klan Act of 1871 were introduced to address violence from the KKK in order to protect the rights of targeted victims. Hamm²⁰ distinguishes the two by outlining that the only hate-crimes that should be considered severe enough to be considered terrorist acts, must be extreme and driven by socio-political goals. Deloughery et al.21 provide an interesting distinction by looking at terrorism as an "upward crime," in which the perpetrator is of lower status, targeting a group of higher status, while hate crimes are considered "downward crimes," in which the aggressor belongs to the majority, while the victims are usually part of a minority group. Further research finds distinguishing characteristics by analyzing the perpetrators of hate crimes and terrorism. Philips²² bases his research on McDevitt and his colleagues' extended hate crime typology²³ and finds support that hate crimes are often committed by juvenile thrill seekers who lack a well-developed ideological basis for their actions and are not members of a hate group. LaFree and Dugan²⁴ find that perpetrators of hate crimes do not publicize the event as opposed to typical terrorists who utilize the media to spread their ideological message, because the choice of their victims and their chosen actions clearly point to their message. While this argument finds some validation, it may not be a helpful category to distinguish right-wing terrorism from hate crimes. Daniel Koehler²⁵ argues that right-wing terrorists in Germany do not publicize their attacks as this potentially creates more tension to demonstrate powerlessness of the government. The lack of sought publicity could also ensure they do not have to take ownership of the act while still affecting the act's outcome. The bombing an asylum seeker home, for example, does not require clarification.

Some research claims to have identified a similarity between hate crimes and terrorism by classifying both as message crimes. Krueger and Maleckova, 26 for example, argue that hate crimes as well as terrorism do want to send a message to a larger audience beyond the immediate victims. While hate crimes may only affect a single person or very small group of individuals, perpetrators of such acts do intend to make their ideology known to a larger group. This is obviously also the case for terrorists whose motivations are to share their ideological concerns and demands. Mills et. al²⁷ list other common traits such as both involving acts of violence against persons and property, common socio-political objectives as a basis for target selection (which also put both crimes into a category of "mission oriented" crimes), and that both crimes can be defensive and retaliatory.

These arguments complicate the definition of right-wing terrorism and therefore also complicate efforts to research right-wing terrorism. Without a standard definition, comparisons and evaluation of data becomes difficult. This difficulty is reflected in the databases collected so far in efforts to research right-wing terrorism.

Data on Right-Wing Terrorism in the United States

198

199

200

202

204

206

208

210 211 212

214 215

216

217

218

219

220

221

222

223

224

225

226

228

230

231

232

233

234

235

236

237

238

239

240

242

244

245

246

Comparatively speaking, the United States has been noted to having the most comprehensive data collections on incidents that broadly can be summarized as right-wing terrorist incidents.²⁸ Christopher Hewitt, for example, provides valuable data on terrorism in America including accounts for what he defines as white racist/rightist terror, which attribute "31.2% of the incidents and 51.6% of the fatalities between 1954 and 2000,"29 to these groups. Arie Perliger created a dataset on violent incidents from the far right, including information on 4420 violent incidents that "occurred between 1990 and 2012 within U.S. borders, and which caused 670 fatalities and injured 3053 people."30 While some of these trends have been contested by other studies, 31 scholars in the United States have provided immensely useful and comprehensive databases on terrorism and extremism across the political spectrum. According to Daniel Koehler³² some of the best analytical tools for terrorism research can be found in the United States, most notably the global Terrorism database (GDT), the United States Extremist Crime Database (ECDB), the American Terrorism Study (ATS), the Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the United States (PPT-U.S.) and the Terrorism and Extremist Violence in the United States (TEVUS) project, a relational database that connects information from the aforementioned databases. More importantly, these databases are publicly accessible and therefore are not only available as a resource to researchers, but also to various professional groups who are looking for data on terrorism.

The following analysis seeks to shed light on the content and usability of publicly available social scientific data sources on incidents identified as right-wing terrorist acts or cases, which are accessible to academics and non-academics. The simple guiding research question for this project is "how many incidents of right-wing terrorism have occurred in the United States," which will be answered by utilizing the previously mentioned five major scholarly databases, providing information on right-wing terrorist and extremist incidents:

- Global Terrorism Database (GTD)
- US Extremist Crime Database (ECDB) 2.
- American Terrorism Study (ATS)

249

250

252

253

254

255

256

257

258

259

260

262

264

266

268

270

272

273

274 275

276

278

280

282

283

284

285

286

287 288

289

290

292

294

295

296

297

- Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the US (PPT-US)
- 5. Terrorism and Extremist Violence in the US (TEVUS)

While those five databases are frequently cited in various scholarly and non-scholarly publications, underlying data collection procedures and issues as they relate to right-wing terrorist incidents are rarely taken into consideration, particularly when it comes to non-scholarly publications. As academic research data becomes publicly available, we should look critically at how the information then is being used, particularly in the context of the media, which drives public discourse on many issues. This next section of the paper will review and compare those five databases to provide a critical analysis of the data available and mechanisms used to compile them. Specifically, the following questions will be addressed for each database:

- Who collects the data?
- What type of information is being collected (terrorist incidents, groups, court cases, etc.)
- What time period is covered?
- What data collection method is being utilized (particularly which open sources are used)
- Is the data openly available to the public?

Global Terrorism Database (GTD)

The Global Terrorism Database (GTD),³³ is probably the most comprehensive and widely used open-source database on terrorism incidents world-wide. The GTD, which is now housed at the University of Maryland's National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (START), includes world-wide terrorist events from 1970 to 2017 compiling information on over 180,000 cases. The original data platform is based on the Pinkerton Global Intelligence Services (PGIS) database, which was moved to a secure location at the University of Maryland in 2001, also marking the beginning of the digitization of the data. Between 1970 and 1997, PGIS researchers identified and recorded terrorist events based on open source data including wire services, U.S. government reports, newspapers, and information obtained at the local PGIS offices around the globe. The underlying definition of terrorism used to accept an incident into the database was based on an act of "threatened or actual use of illegal force and violence to attain a political, economic, religious or social goal, through fear, coercion or intimidation."34 In the process of moving, the hard copies of the PGIS database entries for the entire year of 1993 have been lost. The rest of the data was digitized by 70 undergraduate coders and completed in 2005. During this process PGIS data was compared with other terrorism data from the Research and Development Corporation (RAND) and The International Terrorism: Attributes of Terrorist Events (ITERATE) database, which then gave birth to the Global Terrorism Database (GTD1).

In 2006, START received funding from the Department of Homeland Security to extend the GTD1 beyond 1997, which created a break in the data collection methodology, as some sources used by the PGIS researchers were no longer available. More importantly, though, this next phase of data collection (GTD2: 1998-2007) added three criteria in addition to the terrorism definition used in the original PGIS database, a case had to include in order to be added into the database:

298

299

300

302

304

306

308

310

312

314

316

318

319

320

321

322

323

324 325

326

328

330

331

332

333

334

335

336

337 338

339

340

342

344

345

346

347

- The violent act was aimed at attaining a political, economic, religious, or social goal;
- The violent act included evidence of an intention to coerce, intimidate, or convey some other message to a larger audience (or audiences) other than the immediate victims; and
- The violent act was outside the precepts of International Humanitarian Law³⁵

Data collection, which was undertaken by the Center for Terrorism and Intelligence Studies (CETIS) was complete in by August 2008, however the data remained separate due to the definitional differences between the GTD1 and GTD2. To combine the two datasets it was necessary to review all GTD1 cases utilizing the three added criteria described above and to exclude cases that lacked at least one of them. Between 2008 and 2012, researchers from the Institute for the Study of Violent Groups (ISVG) at the University of New Haven collected additional data on terrorist incidents from April 2008 to October 2011, which was included in the GTD after review by START researchers. Terrorist attacks occurring after October 2011 are reviewed entirely by START staff at the University of Maryland.

It should be noted that users of the GTD should be mindful of its data consistency since the database was constructed in phases with varying data collection methodologies. While the original PGIS data was collected in real time by a company to provide risk assessments for their clients, START research on the GTD 2 was done retrospectively, but all subsequent projects in real time again. This plays an important role for the utilization of open source materials, which may lack availability after a certain point in time.

Since spring 2012, all data collection, which previously has been done by outside vendors, was moved to the University of Maryland to allow for improvements and updates on an ongoing basis. Currently, the GTD codes over 120 variables and based on an "average of 1.3 million news articles per day from a pool of over 55,000 unique sources [of which] 7000 typically include some information about terrorist attacks or related topics."36 The GTD has become the most comprehensive open source terrorism database, however does not include a variable for ideology, by which it is impossible to run a query for right-wing terrorist incidents in the United States. To identify potential right-wing terrorist cases in the U.S. one must first run a query on incidents in the United States, which produces a list of 2836 individual cases, which include domestic as well as international terrorist acts. Therefore, any database user must pull out their own data, based on their individual understanding what could be classified as right-wing terrorism, which again leads to inconsistency in the data. Even though the main database does not allow searches based on ideology, there is an auxiliary dataset classifying attacks in the United States between 1970 and 2016 by ideology utilizing 14 variables that describe different ideologies of 2794 cases.³⁷ The database codebook defines the ideology "right-wing extremism" (including two subcategories identified as 'Sovereign Citizen' and 'Anti-Government') as:

362

375

376

378

380 382 384

388 390

386

387

392 394

395 396 397

"Violence in support of the belief that personal and/or national way of life is under attack and is either already lost or that the threat is imminent. Characterized by anti-globalism, racial or ethnic supremacy or nationalism, suspicion of centralized federal authority, reverence for individual liberty, and/or belief in conspiracy theories that involve grave threat to national sovereignty and/or personal liberty."38

In total the database defines 358 cases as "right-wing extremist," 6 as "right-wing sovereign citizen" and 32 as "right-wing anti-government" totaling at 396 cases.

While this dataset is helpful in classifying incidents as "right-wing," it is quite difficult to locate, especially for non-scholars who are looking for easily accessible data. The GDT, while exceptional in its provision of a wealth of information on global terrorism, must be used with caution when the main interface is used trying to identify

U.S. Extremist Crime Database (ECDB)

right-wing terrorist incidents.

The Extremist Crime Database (ECDB), according to START (START ECBD, n.d.), was created by Joshua Freilich and Steven Chermak in cooperation with several other START researchers, to better understand extremist violent and financial crimes in the United States from 1990 to 2018 and is housed at the University of Maryland. The database is currently maintained by four co-PIs, including Steven Chermak, Joshua Freilich, Jeff Gruenewald, and William Parkin, and data collection on extremist violent incidents is ongoing. In the beginning the database included information on the perpetrators, victims, event, and group characteristics of crimes committed by members of the domestic far-right, but has since been expanded to include information on crimes by the far-left, religious extremists and single-issue extremists.³⁹ Cases included in the ECDB must fulfill two requirements to be accepted: a violent crime or financial scheme must be committed in the U.S. and at least one of the suspected perpetrators involved must subscribe to an extremist ideology. The database utilizes the following openly available sources to identify possible cases: existing databases, official sources from congressional hearings and other governmental publications, scholarly research, watch-group reports, and systematic media searches. Once cases were identified, coders would perform "targeted follow-up searches" to add additional information. During the initial project period from June 2008 to October 2011 the database identified 650 financial crime investigations occurring between 1990 and 2010. 993 suspects were linked to these schemes, 80% of which were identified as far-right supporters and 20% associates of these far-right individuals. The database also provides a unique focus on ideologically motivated extreme-right fatal attacks in the United States since 1990. It reveals that far-right homicides have occurred every year since 1990 and also shows that homicides on by the far-right greatly outnumber incident involving jihadists. In the time period between 9/11 and 2016, jihadists killed 119 people in 31 homicides, while "extreme-right terrorists killed 158 people in 89 homicides." 40 Freilich and his coauthors provide an operationalization of right-wing terrorism by describing the American extreme-rightist as

... fiercely nationalistic (as opposed to universal and international in orientation), anti-global, suspicious of centralized federal authority, reverent of individual liberty

(especially their right to own guns, be free of taxes), believe in conspiracy theories that involve a grave threat to national sovereignty and/or personal liberty and a belief that one's personal and/or national "way of life" is under attack and is either already lost or that the threat is imminent (sometimes such beliefs are amorphous and vague, but for some the threat is from a specific ethnic, racial, or religious group), and a belief in the need to be prepared for an attack either by participating in, or supporting the need for, paramilitary preparations and training or survivalism. Importantly, the mainstream conservative movement and the mainstream Christian right are not included.⁴¹

As far as data reliability goes, Chermak et al. 42 completed a compelling analysis on the reliability of open data sources to identify homicide events in the ECDB. In their study they looked at 10 sources used by the ECDB including three scholarly databases, two law enforcement/official sources, two watch group organizations and systematic media searches. Potential bias in relying on these types of sources might be explained by publicity effects (high profile events will get greater coverage) and source effects (are sources reporting in distinct ways different from other sources). Ultimately, the study found some empirical support that "scholars using open-source data are using data that is representative of the larger universe they are interested in."43 They, however, also note that principal investigators of large datasets such at the GTD or ECDB need to understand systematic biases with the data and be transparent about those issues with end users of those databases.

ECDB data in its entirety is not publicly available, however far-right and jihadi ideologically motivated homicides between 1990 and 2018, as well as eco/animal rights bombings and arsons between 1995 and 2018 from the ECDB are publicly available via the TEVUS Analyst Portal.⁴⁴ As indicated in a private email exchange with Joshua Freilich on 11 June 2019, additional data requests are reviewed by the research team on a case by case basis.45

American Terrorism Study (ATS)

398

399

400

402

404

406

408

410

412

414

416

418

420

422

423

424

425 426

428

430

432

434

436

437 438

442

444

446

The American Terrorism Study (ATS), the longest running terrorism research project in the United States housed at the University of Arkansas, began in 1989 when the FBI's Terrorist Research and Analytical Center released information on individuals that were indicted because of an official terrorism investigation under the FBI's Counterterrorism Program. The researchers utilized those lists of indicted individuals to follow their cases through the system. The dataset covering the time period from 1980 to 2004 is based on the release of five lists by the FBI including 7306 counts for 574 intictees. The analysis further revealed that 172 criminal terrorism cases were based on these FBI's investigations, involving 85 groups with varying ideological backgrounds. 46 As far as "right-wing" incidents are concerned, it is not clear how this category was created as the codebook does not include a description of how various ideologies are defined.⁴⁷

As of September 2015, the American Terrorism Study database was tracking 2435 persons indicted in federal criminal cases from 1980 to the present. The database has information on 522 court cases, more than 11,000 criminal counts, and more than 4000 pre-incident activities.

If the focus was given to what has been classified right-wing extremist events, the following findings emerge⁴⁸:

449

450

452

454

458

468

470

472

474

476

478

480

482

486

488

492

494

496

- Counts data: 7306 counts 952 (13.0%) "right-wing
- Indictees data: 574 indictees 220 (38.3%) "right-wing"
- Persons data: 510 persons 181 (36.3%) "right-wing"
- Cases data: 172 cases 78 (44.8%) "right-wing"
- Groups data: 85 groups 34 (40.0%) "right-wing"

Specific information provided in the five datasets include demographic information of the defendant, terrorist group information, prosecution and defense data, and count/case outcome including sentencing data.

As of 2004, the FBI was no longer able to share their information with the research team. As such, their data collection has been based on openly available case information from federal indictments, docket information and trial transcripts, when available. 49 Continued research into domestic terrorism cases has grown the ATS database significantly to where as of September 2015, 2435 persons, 522 court cases, more than 11,000 criminal counts, and more than 4000 pre-incident activities were included. 50

Data covering the time from January 1980 to August 2002, can be downloaded, however, some restrictions are in place protecting individuals from indirect identification. Restricted data access can be granted after complete completing a Restricted Data Use Agreement.⁵¹

In 2018, the Terrorism Research Center at the University of Arkansas received a grant from the National Institute of Justice (NIJ) to create a portal to access a federal terrorism court record repository, which will greatly enhance public accessibility of the data.⁵²

Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the U.S. (PPT-U.S.)

Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the U.S. (PPT-U.S.)⁵³ is a supplement to the GTD utilizing GTD data to describe terrorist group activities on U.S. soil since 1970 and is housed at the University of Maryland. Data includes information on the attacks themselves, the groups' ideology, other crimes besides terrorism the groups are involved with, the groups' structure and network connection, as well as their financial resources. According to the PPT-U.S. codebook, the database only includes groups

that are attributed responsibility for at least one attack for which there is no reservation on the part of GTD analysts that the attack in question is truly terrorist violence (rather than non-terrorist violence or conventional crime), and for which there is high confidence (rather than suspicion) that member(s) of the group are responsible for the attack.⁵⁴

Once groups were identified, additional information was compiled utilizing academic books and journals, websites and search engines following four search guidelines. Coders searched the internet using a list of eight search engines by varying search terms if very little was known about a certain group. If a group had significant available information, coders only included one story per day in the databank. Additionally coders focused especially on the date of each source to get the most updated information. Initial coding was completed between February and June 2010, with a first validation round of the data in June 2010 during which the data was compared to the Big, Allied and Dangerous Database (BAAD), and independent group-level data

collection by START researchers. The comparison of the two databases revealed significant overlap on variables used by both data collection pieces. The PPT-U.S. researchers also began to look vigorously into inter-coder reliability issues beginning July 2010 and adjusted their codebook to address higher discrepancies among different coders on certain variables. As of October 2020, PPT-U.S. lists 145 groups of which 17 (11.7%) are identified to follow an extreme right-wing ideology. The database separates right-wing extremism from left-wing extremism, ethno-nationalist/separatist and single-issue groups, by identifying the group's most important goal (some right-wing groups might have a strong religious conviction, but their primary motivation is based on a racist ideology and therefore are grouped together as right-wing extremists).⁵⁵ The PPT-U.S. database provides a wealth of information that is easily accessible via direct download, to allow researchers and other interested individuals quick access to the desired information.

Terrorism and Extremist Violence in the U.S. (TEVUS)

498

499

500

502

504

505

506

508

510

512

514

515 516

518

519

520

521

522

523

524 525

526

528

530

532

533

534

535

536

537 538

539

540

542

544

545

546

As is seen thus far, data on right-wing terrorism and extremism is available, yet every database has its own unique limitations, which create obstacles for the researchers and non-scholars who use them. One attempt to remedy that, was the creation of the Terrorism and Extremist Violence in the U.S. (TEVUS) portal.⁵⁶ The TEVUS portal was created by the National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (START) with funding from the Resilient Systems Division of the Science and Technology Directorate of the U.S. Department of Homeland Security and is housed at the University of Maryland.

TEVUS combines information available from the four related open-source databases discussed above: GTD, ECDB, ATS and PPT-U.S. Bringing those four databases together under one umbrella allows end users to see events and individuals interrelated geographically, over time (data in TEVUS goes back to 1970) and behaviorally.⁵⁷ According to a recent START publication, TEVUS currently provides information on "2936 terrorist incidents, 2445 pre-incident activities, and 262 extremist crimes in the United States and identifies relationships between these events and individuals (3393), groups (392) and court cases (414) in a dynamic, unique interface."58

As Fishering further points out, for cases to be included in TEVUS certain criteria must be established and cross-referenced.⁵⁹ The following table summarizes these cri- O1 teria for each of the four databases:

While TEVUS provides easy access to a wealth of information on terrorism and extremist violence in the U.S., one must not overlook its limitations. TEVUS is only a portal to a solidified pool of information from the previously discussed databases. As far as ideology is concerned, TEVUS allows for queries based on ideological motives, but if those are not clear for a perpetrator, incident or group, this variable may be described as "unknown" in TEVUS. Therefore, searches based on ideology may only yield a subset of cases of a certain ideology, while there may actually be more in TEVUS. TEVUS also doesn't operate in real time and depends on funding to update the portal annually, therefore information on recent cases may not be available through the portal. Another interesting specificity about TEVUS is that individual names can

550

552

554

558

562

568

570

572

574

576

578

580

582

584

586

588

590

592

594

596

only be visible through TEVUS if that individual is "a known perpetrator of an act of terrorism or an extremist crime who has been tried and convicted or killed in the act."60

To get a sense of the extent of right-wing terrorism and extremism in the U.S., TEVUS can be utilized to search for events by ideology by selecting "right-wing" as ideological criterion, understanding the limitations this query yields, which produces the following results (July 2020):

- 714 events
- 304 persons
- 105 groups
- 43 court cases

A detailed look at these data pieces reveals that while there are 714 events listed, only 385 (53.9%) events are actual incident acts or extremist crimes. 224 (31.4%) of all events are actually preparatory and 105 (14.7%) ancillary events. If one was interested in the specific ideology of a person listed under the "right-wing" label, small inconsistencies with the data become apparent. Ideology of persons involved in right-wing events is based on 527 individuals, a discrepancy that cannot be immediately explained, but may be a result of double counting. Of those 527, 523 (82.8%) are coded as "Right Wing," 70 (11.1%) as "Religious," 32 (5.1%) "Uncategorized," and 5 (0.8%) "Single Issue," and 2 (0.3%) "Nationalist/ Separatist." Many such data inconsistencies exist, which are hard to evaluate by users of the portal. A communication interface with the TEVUS team is available, however repeated inquiries submitted for this research have not received reply.

While it is not possible to directly compare the five databases with each other, based on their focus on distinct data, and utilization of different data collection methodologies, they do provide some good insights on what the right-wing terrorism landscape in the United States, at least from a social-scientific perspective, might look like. For a more complete picture, however, it is necessary to include a legal analysis as well, which is faced with many similar definitional and data collection obstacles.

Legal Data on Terrorism – The Legal Definitions of Terrorism

One way to resolve the constant dilemma of who should be included in lists of terrorists would be to take a legal definition as a guideline, as does so much criminological research. This, however, is problematic in the case of terrorism, both because there are multiple legal definitions of terrorism and because terrorism charges are used relatively rarely in terrorism cases. Legal technicalities prevent prosecutors from bringing terrorism charges in domestic terrorism cases. The fact that their indictments rarely carry terrorism statutes makes collecting data on Right Wing terrorists that much more difficult.

Variations and Consistency in U.S. legal Terrorism Definitions

For years scholars have complained about competing definitions of terrorism under U.S. law.⁶¹ Still, most definitions share a common core. The definition used by the Department of Defense, the Federal Bureau of Investigation, and the Department of Homeland Security, for instance, echo the requirement that terrorism involve violence or force used as a tool to convince (by intimidation or coercion) some third party (other than the victim of the violence) to change some political stance.⁶² Thus 18 U.S.C. §2331 defines terrorism as

598

599

600

602

604

608

610

612

614

616

618

620

621

622

623

624 625

626

628

630

632

633

634

635

636

637 638

639

640

642

644

645

646

activities that (A) involve acts dangerous to human life that are a violation of the criminal laws of the United States or of any State; (B) appear to be intended - (i) to intimidate or coerce a civilian population; (ii) to influence the policy of a government by intimidation or coercion; or (iii) to affect the conduct of a government by mass destruction, assassination, or kidnapping."63

It is worth noting that this aspect of the definitions, known as victim-target differentiation, was also common in Schmid & Jongman's original survey of terrorism definitions, as well as the most recent updates of that research.⁶⁴ This requirement may well be the dividing line between right wing extremist hate crimes and right wing terrorism, from a legal perspective. For while a majority of hate crimes statutes expect hate crimes to be committed against victims who were specifically selected due to their status within a particular hated group, and may or may not be aimed toward a broader audience,65 the federal terrorism statute ignores status. Instead, it requires the violence be committed in an effort to reach (intimidate or coerce) a broader target (the government or civilian population). For instance, many states have passed cross burning statutes. In these statutes, the victim and target may or may not be the same - perhaps the cross is meant to intimidate only a specific person who views it, or perhaps a hate group is hoping the entire town, state, or country will hear of the cross burning. But in terrorism, the victim of the violence is analogous to the cross being burned - the targets of the violence are the broader publics receiving this message.

A survey of state terrorism statutes show in terrorism statutes overwhelmingly criminalize acts of violence or crimes that are meant to intimidate or coerce either a civilian population or a government, generally using §2331s wording, almost verbatim. While state laws vary somewhat, and eleven states do not have laws criminalizing terrorism as such (rather than supporting a terrorist organization or plain arson or murder statutes), 29 states have adopted terrorism statutes making terrorism or acts of terrorism a crime that is punishable on its own merits, and defined as activity that is either criminal or violent and committed with the intention to intimidate or coerce a civilian population, influence the policy of government by intimidation or coercion, or affect the conduct of government through specific criminal activities (several have added a possible charge if the actions are intended to retaliate against government).⁶⁶ Six states have statutes criminalizing terroristic threats, but not terrorism,⁶⁷ and one has created a terrorism sentencing enhancement, defining terrorism much the same way as the PATRIOT Act does⁶⁸ - leaving only four states that have criminalized terrorism or acts of terrorism and defined terrorism in a substantially different way. Two of these states, Vermont and Nevada, have passed statutes that label activities terrorism based purely on the level of harm intended. California, in contrast, has passed a terrorism statute that criminalizes using explosives to terrorize specific victims, such as health facilities, churches, courthouses, and homes of judicial officers. From the perspective of criminal law, then, a clear majority definition begins to appear.

649

650

652

654

656

658

662

670

672

674

676

678

680

682

684

686

688

690

692

694

695

696

While there also exist federal statutes that do not include this definition, 69 statutes that attempt to define terrorism have maintained surprising consistency with this definition.

Based on this definition, and even without the realization that the majority of states have agreed with it, many have argued that the U.S. already has a domestic terrorism statute, and that Right Wing terrorists should be prosecuted in accordance with this statute. But while the federal government has a definition of terrorism, what it does not have is a statute that criminalizes domestic terrorist acts, or in fact even international acts of terrorism. In fact, under current U.S. federal criminal statutes, it is difficult to find a statute that criminalizes terrorism that is not associated with a named terrorist organization.

Narrow Federal Terrorism Statutes and Their Effects on Prosecution

18 U.S.C. §2331(5) defines terrorism, but no criminal penalties automatically attach. In order to try someone for a terrorism crime that might bring punishment, prosecutors must to turn to 18 U.S.C. §§ 2332-9. These statutes, however, most often criminalize specific acts with no requirement that the acts be committed with terroristic intent. This means that crimes of terrorism may easily avoid recognition in federal charges. Moreover, the line between a terrorism charge and a firearms charge is often a simple question of whether international organizations or actions are involved.

For instance, the federal code does contain a statute criminalization ts of terrorism transcending national boundaries."70 That statute, however, never mentions terrorism beyond the title of the statute. Instead it names particular crimes (killing, kidnapping, causing serious bodily injury, etc.) that, when committed during conduct that transcends national boundaries, becomes terrorism regardless of motive, impetus, or intent. Perhaps more importantly, in the history of criminal prosecutions of terrorists, this statute is almost never used. The Center on National Security at Fordham Law School, for instance, suggests that it was used twice in over 100 Daesh related terrorism cases between 2014 and 2016.⁷¹ Numbers are similar in the 10 years of terrorism prosecutions immediately following the attacks of 2001.⁷²

The material support provisions that are most commonly used to prosecute terrorism criminalize aiding terrorist organizations, or in certain cases, aiding known terrorists.⁷³ 18 U.S.C. §2339B, the most commonly used terrorism statute, criminalizes offering support to a foreign terrorist organization [hereinafter FTO], while \$2339D criminalizes receiving military training from an FTO. \$2339B is the most commonly used statute, and does not involve actual terrorist activity at all. Instead, it criminalizes offering support- which may be legal advice, medical care, translating documents, or offering any normal goods and services to listed organizations. Violent or coercive intent is irrelevant- what matters is that the defendant knew the organization had been designated as an FTO by the State Department. Two other statutes, 18 U.S.C. §\$2339 and 2339C criminalize harboring terrorists (who must be someone other than yourself) or financing terrorists (again, who apparently must be someone other than yourself). This leaves little opportunity to prosecute someone for actually engaging in terrorism.

The actual terrorist acts prohibited under the Terrorism Chapter of the United States Federal Criminal Code do not specifically require any connection to terrorism at all. 18 U.S.C. \$2332a, for instance, prohibits the use of weapons of mass destruction, and is contained in the Terrorism Chapter - but the statute itself does not state "terrorist" or "terrorism" anywhere. Thus individuals like Randeep Mann might be prosecuted under the statute for using improvised explosive devices as a way to get revenge (in Mann's case, for a serious of negative results after hearings before the state medical board).⁷⁴ Additionally, The Department of Justice's penchant for labeling defendants "terroris: (Islamist or other) while charging them only under conventional criminal statutes well known and wide reaching.⁷⁵ In fact there are 57 relevant acts that have been called "crimes of terrorism," that may be prosecuted with no reference to terrorism prorist intent. 76 Prosecution under most of these statutes would not be viewed as prosecutions under "terrorism" charges, but rather high level gun, kidnapping, and explosives charges.

698

699

700

702

703

704

705

706

707

708

709

710 711

712

714

715

716

717

718

719

720

721

722 723

724

725

726

727

728

729

730

731

732

737

738 739

740

742

744

745

746

747

So while the federal government has a statute defining domestic terrorism, that statute is not used in terrorism cases, as it lacks corresponding punishment.⁷⁷ Instead, the government utilizes material support statutes and pure act statutes, and relies on defendants' stated support for specific (foreign) terrorist organizations to convince juries of the defendant's terroristic intent. There exists no comparable list of domestic terrorist organizations, most likely due to the massive First Amendment dilemmas that would arise if such a list were created.⁷⁸ Indeed, Congress's first ventures into prohibiting support for terrorists failed because the political and speech-associated nature of the conduct prohibited caused serious First Amendment concerns.⁷⁹ Interestingly, the states that have adopted terrorism statutes have not followed this particular statutory structure and many could arguably prosecute domestic terrorists under these statutes, if they were confident in their abilities to prove the terrorist intent of the suspect.

In summary, it appears an accepted definition of terrorism exists in U.S. law, but because the definition is not used in prosecutions it is of limited help to researchers trying to discover instances of terrorism, whether domestic or international, right wing, jihadist, or otherwise. Federal law enforcement agencies have provided some alternative means of accumulating data on terrorism but, as is described below, that information is similarly problematic in the case of domestic (and therefore right-wing) terrorism.

Legal Data on Domestic Terrorism – Statutory and Other Problems with **Available Datasets**

Direct information from the federal government regarding legal investigations into terrorism have become far more difficult to acquire in the past fifteen years. Prior to 2005 the Federal Bureau of Investigation published reports on terrorism investigations - however they have long since stopped. In 2006 the National Counterterrorism Center (NCTC) began publishing reports on terrorist attacks (from 2006 to 2008), but this information is both overbroad (being a global report on terrorist attacks) and too narrow (ignoring foiled plots or preventive prosecutions).80 Additionally, the National Security Division maintains a list of "international terrorism and terrorism related

760 762 766

770 772 774

768

778 780

776

782 784 786

788

792

convictions," but this list is limited to international terrorism related convictions, as described in its introduction (e.g. "Criminal cases arising from international terrorism investigations are divided into two categories...").81

Because most terrorism cases are not pursued under terrorism statutes, and the nature of statutes criminalizing terrorism lend themselves to disproportionately international and Islamist cases, it can be difficult to determine who is believed to be a terrorist according to legal sources. In contrast to other cases, one cannot simply search for the usage of specific statutes in order to find whether terrorists have been prosecuted, whether they have been pursued by counterterror agencies, and what the facts of the cases were. Whereas investigations into "weapons prosecutions" or "environmental crime prosecutions" may be pursued via a Freedom of Information Act (FOIA) request asking for lists of prosecutions where certain specific statutes were charged, in the case of terrorism data it is accepted that most terrorism prosecutions are pursued under non-terrorism statutes, and many typical terrorism statutes are used for non-terrorism related prosecutions. Moreover, the determination as to whether a case is considered "terrorism related" is made at multiple times by multiple different agencies. A case may be investigated in relation to terrorism and be determined never to have had that connection. It may fall under a "terrorism" designation because it involves a charge that falls under the Terrorism Chapter of the U.S. criminal code, but actually be entirely independent of accusations of terrorism (as was discussed in the section on legal definitions of terrorism).

These problems are evident in the data provided by the Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse (TRAC) at Syracuse University, for instance. TRAC regularly requests data on terrorism prosecutions and convictions from the Justice Department's Executive Office for United States Attorneys (EOUSA). EOUSA maintains data that United States Attorneys (federal prosecutors) are required to report in order to enable evaluation of their productivity. TRAC has used FOIA to acquire these records in various courts-related areas, such as immigration proceedings, firearms prosecutions, financial crimes, and more. In the terrorism context this information has been questionable, however, for exactly the reasons described above. In fact, in 2009, after having compared information from the Administrative Office of the United States Courts (AOUSC), the National Security Division (NSD) and EOUSA, TRAC reported that

During the last five-and-a-half years, one out of three (34%) of the defendants who were charged in federal court for one or more specific terrorism offenses were not categorized as having any connection to terrorism by the federal prosecutors.

On the other hand, during the same period, one out of four (26%) of the defendants on a list of terrorism matters prepared by the National Security Division (NSD) - an office in the Justice Department - were not classified as having anything to do with terrorism by the prosecutors who actually brought the cases.

Furthermore, a comparison of all of the terrorism cases listed by three separate and independent agencies - the courts, the prosecutors and the NSD - found that there were only 4% of the defendants in common. Even when the very extensive federal prosecutors' list is constrained to just those connected with international terrorism or terrorist related finance, there is still only an 8% overlap – just 66 defendants – among the lists. 82

It also appears that government information may have been limited in response to the inconsistencies and inaccuracies that were noticed and highlighted by media sources in the first ten years following the 2001 attacks. In the early 2000s the Department of Justice, in various forms, made public several lists of terrorism related prosecutions or convictions in order to highlight its achievements in the War on Terror.⁸³ However, researchers quickly realized that the vast majority of these cases resulted in convictions under conventional criminal statutes, rather than anything considered a "federal crime of terrorism," and worse yet, prison sentences were relatively short.⁸⁴ Moreover, the categories included in "terrorism related" are frighteningly broad, including hoax cases, which likely would not be considered "terrorism related" by anyone outside of EOUSA.

798

799

800

802

803

804

805

806

808

810

812

814

815

816

817

818

819

820

821

822 823

824

825

826

828

830

832

833

834

835

836

837

838

839 840

842

844

846

847

Worse, government watchdogs have similarly criticized the government. In 2003 the Government Accountability Office (GAO) issued a report highlighting that 46% of "terrorism cases" had been misclassified by the EOUSA, and that FBI and EOUSA were classifying cases largely based on differing criteria. 85 The Department of Justice's Office of the Inspector General (DOJOIG) performed its own audit of terrorism reporting in 2007. First DOJOIG determined it had to omit 133 of 192 statistics because their sources could not be determined or were otherwise unreliable. It then chose 26 statistics out of the 59 remaining to examine for accuracy - and found that 24 out of 26 had been inaccurately reported.86 These inaccuracies appeared to be shared equally among the FBI, the EOUSA, and U.S. Attorneys' Offices. In 2012 DOJOIG performed a follow-up audit to determine whether recommended revisions in statistical research and reporting had been performed and whether they had been successful. DOJIG found that

While the NSD revised its procedure for gathering, classifying, and reporting terrorism-related statistics based on the recommendations from our 2007 audit, the NSD's implementation of the revised procedures were not effective at ensuring that terrorism-related statistics were reported accurately... the NSD did not accurately report four of the five statistics we reviewed.⁸⁷

A follow-up audit on the EOUSA's terrorism-related statistics used almost identical language in 2013, although in that case DOJOIG found that all 11 audited statistics had been reported inaccurately by significant margins.⁸⁸ No further overt follow-up was performed.

Adding to the uncertainty, for over a decade the Department of Justice has refused to include the names and docket numbers of the relevant cases, completely undermining the ability of TRAC, the press, scholars, or the interested public to compare circumstances and charges,89 let alone break out right wing or domestic terrorism from other forms of terrorism. The weakness of this data, particularly in regards to finding who among right wing extremists might be considered "terrorists" is readily apparent. For instance, in April of 2019, it appears from the information given (district of prosecution, date of indictment, lead prosecutor) that one defendant (out of eight) categorized as "domestic terrorism" was Mark Steven Domingo. Domingo "expressed support for violent jihad, a desire to seek retribution for attacks against Muslims... allegedly expressed support for ISIS."90 He has been charged with providing material support to terrorists (almost certainly ISIS) and is most likely going to be considered an international terrorism defendant in the eyes of the NSD and the public.

849

850

852

854

855

856

858

860

862

866

868

870

872

874

876

878

880

882

884

886

888

890

892

894

895

896

An alternate way to try to accumulate a list of "terrorists" from federal legal actions would be to research all government efforts to use the terrorism sentencing enhancement under the United States Sentencing Guidelines (U.S.S.G.). U.S.S.G. section 3A1.4 recommends that judges imposes much higher criminal sentences upon persons convicted of crimes "If the offense is a felony that involved, or was intended to promote, a federal crime of terrorism," and "federal crime of terrorism" has been interpreted to align with the definition offered in 18 U.S.C. 2332b(g)(5).91 Presumably this enhancement should reach a much more accurate group of "terrorists," particularly as courts have interpreted the enhancement to be applicable to defendants who committed crimes other than those specifically listed as "federal crimes of terrorism" (for instance, obstructing justice in order to promote a listed statute).92 However, a named "federal crime of terrorism" must still exist somewhere in the broader terrorist plot. If a domestic extremist plans to "merely" commit a mass shooting, rather than commit a hijacking, an attack on infrastructure, or an attack involving a weapon of mass destruction, it may well be that no listed statute is implicated. These contributors escape the sentencing enhancement just as they avoid the criminal statutes.

In all, the consistent use of pretextual prosecution and the limited nature of terrorism statutes, plus the diversified responsibilities of pursuing terrorists from a legal perspective, have made it almost impossible to exhaustively cover who has been considered a "terrorist" by the government. Creating a list of terrorists is hard enough, narrowing that list to domestic terrorists or even further to Right Wing terrorists, is even more difficult.

Conclusion

In all, the vague lines between terrorism, extremism, hate crimes, and political violence have made it nearly impossible to obtain credible numbers on the relative threats posed by right wing, terrorists, their means and methods of attack, or their paths to violence. The persistence of the debate over the definition of terrorism suggests that we may never be able to get to a reliable or wholly uniform definition. Nevertheless, while there may always be arguments at the borders of the definition, there does seem to be an essential agreement on the core factors⁹³ and we should be able to compile information to broadly assess the threat and its causal factors. In order to do so, however, we need to find some relatively reliable source of information, even without a completely agreed upon definition. To this end, we have several recommendations.

Compared to many other countries, academics and practitioners in the U.S. have easy access to several excellent terrorism databases that provide a wealth of information on domestic terrorism broadly and right-wing terrorism specifically. It must be understood, however, that the five prime terrorism databases discussed in this article all focus on distinct data, utilizing different data collection methodologies, which may lead to inconsistencies when trying to identify right-wing terrorist incidents.

The GTD is far from perfect, but it has become the primary open source database for research. Moreover, the qualifying factors for inclusion in the database generally match the most common factors in terrorism definitions. For this reason, it can be an invaluable resource, however ideology should be woven into the primary interface

so that right wing terrorism can be broken out without having to dive into the auxiliary dataset which does allow searches by ideology.

As an interface for research, TEVUS could be a great help, but it is not working currently, possibly because of funding difficulties at University of Maryland's START research facility. In 2018 START was informed that the federal government would no longer fund the organization, which might explain some of the data issues described in the sections above.⁹⁴ Short-term funds were made available through the Department of Defense (DoD) Combating Terrorism Technical Support Office (CTTSO)95 and German Federal Foreign Office (FFO).96 In order to fully investigate the threat and origins of right wing terrorist activity, however, START should be re-funded to support long-term projects such as the GTD or TEVUS. Both the GTD and TEVUS are currently housed at START, and it is only with more individuals working on this issue that the acceptable boundaries of what qualifies as "right wing terrorism" can be discovered. The loss of these resources will be a detriment to terrorism research as a whole.

From the legal perspective, a terrorism statute would better enable researchers to identify what the government considers to be terrorism, which right wing extremists are considered to be terrorists, and any differences between their treatment and the treatment of terrorists with other ideologies. However, such a move does bring with it a great expansion of governmental law enforcement authority that may be problematic.⁹⁷ It may also be unnecessary, if the U.S. government will return to the practice of making names and/or indictment numbers presearch institutions like TRAC.

Currently, there is a great deal of confusion and a lack of direction or uniformity in terrorism research. There is a plethora of data but a lack of structure, and therefore a lack of rigor and means for scientific comparison. The United States was incrementally moving forward on credible research into terrorism, including right wing terrorism, but has recently retreated from that path, defunding research and retreating from prior policies that made information available (and research possible). It is our hope that the United States government reprioritize expanding access to this data, so that this threat can be fully researched and understood.

Notes

898

899

900

902

904

906

908

910

912

914

916

918

920

922

924

926

928

930

932

934

936

938

940

942

944

946

- Vanessa Romo, V. "El Paso Walmart Shooting Suspect Pleads Not Guilty," NPR (October 10, 2019). https://www.npr.org/2019/10/10/769013051/el-paso-walmart-shootin g-suspect-pleads-not-guilty
- Andrew Silke, "Research on Terrorism: A Review of the Impact of 9/11 and the Global War on Terrorism," in Terrorism Informatics: Knowledge Management and Data Mining for Homeland Security (Springer, 2008), 28.
- Bart Schuurman, "Research on Terrorism, 2007-2016: A Review of Data, Methods, and Authorship," Terrorism and Political Violence, March 1, 2018, 6, https://doi.org/10.1080/0 9546553.2018.1439023.
- Bart Schuurman, "Topics in Terrorism Research: Reviewing Trends and Gaps, 2007-2016," Critical Studies on Terrorism, February 20, 2019, 10, https://doi.org/10.1080/17539153.20 19.1579777.
- 5. Alexander Schmid, "The Definition of Terrorism," in The Routedge Handbook of Terrorism Research (Abingdon: Routledge, 2011), 86.

949

950

952

958

970

972

974

978

980

986

988

994

- Cas Mudde, "Right-Wing Extremism Analyzed: A Comparative Analysis of the Ideologies of Three Alleged Right-Wing Extremist Parties (NPD, NDP, CP'86)," European Journal of Political Research, no. 2 (1995): 203.
- Ibid., 218. 7.
- Wilhelm Heitmeyer, "Right-Wing Terrorism," in Root Causes of Terrorism Myths, Reality and Ways Forward, ed. Tore Bjørgo (Routledge, 2005).
- Ehud Sprinzak, "Right-Wing Terrorism in a Comparative Perspective: The Case of Split Delegitimization," Terrorism and Political Violence 7, no. 1 (March 1, 1995): 17, https:// doi.org/10.1080/09546559508427284.
- Randy Blazak, "White Boys to Terrorist Men: Target Recruitment of Nazi Skinheads," 10. American Behavioral Scientist 44, no. 6 (February 1, 2001): 982-1000, https://doi. org/10.1177/00027640121956629.
- 11. Ibid., 984.
- Karla J. Cunningham, "Cross-Regional Trends in Female Terrorism," Studies in Conflict 12. & Terrorism 26, no. 3 (May 1, 2003): 171–95, https://doi.org/10.1080/10576100390211419.
- 13. Kathleen M. Blee, "Women and Organized Racial Terrorism in the United States," Studies in Conflict & Terrorism 28, no. 5 (September 1, 2005): 421-33, https://doi. org/10.1080/10576100500180303.
- 14. Ibid., 422.
- 15. Wilhelm Heitmeyer, "Right-Wing Terrorism," in Root Causes of Terrorism Myths, Reality and Ways Forward, ed. Tore Bjørgo, 142.
- 16. Pete Simi, "Why Study White Supremacist Terror? A Research Note," Deviant Behavior 31, no. 3 (February 25, 2010): 253.
- 17. Jacob Aasland Ravndal, "Thugs or Terrorists? A Typology of Right-Wing Terrorism and Violence in Western Europe," Journal of Deradicalization, no. 3 (2015): 1-38.
- 18. Daniel Köhler, Right-Wing Terrorism in the 21st Century: The "National Socialist Underground" and the History of Terror from the Far-Right in Germany, Routledge Studies in Fascism and the Far Right (Abingdon: Routledge, 2017), 51.
- Eric Shimamoto, "Rethinking Hate Crime in the Age of Terror," UMKC Law Review, no. 19. Issue 3 (2003): 829.
- 20. Mark Hamm, American Skinheads: The Criminology and Control of Hate Crime (Westport: Praeger, 1996).
- 21. Kathleen Deloughery, Ryan D. King, and Victor Asal, "Close Cousins or Distant Relatives? The Relationship between Terrorism and Hate Crime," Crime & Delinquency 58, no. 5 (September 2012): 663-88.
- 22. Nickie D. Phillips, "The Prosecution of Hate Crimes: The Limitations of the Hate Crime Typology," Journal of Interpersonal Violence 24, no. 5 (May 2009): 883-905.
- Jack McDevitt, Jack Levin, and Susan Bennett, "Hate Crime Offenders: An Expanded 23. Typology," Journal of Social Issues 58, no. 2 (SUM 2002): 303-17.
- 24. Gary LaFree and Laura Dugan, "Introducing the Global Terrorism Database," Terrorism and Political Violence 19, no. 2 (2007): 181-204.
- 25. Daniel Köhler, "Right-Wing Extremism and Terrorism in Europe : Current Developments and Issues for the Future," PRISM 6, no. 2 (2016): 84.
- Alan B. Krueger and Jitka Malecková, "Does Poverty Cause Terrorism?," New Republic 26. 226, no. 24 (June 24, 2002): 27.
- Colleen E. Mills, Joshua D. Freilich, and Steven M. Chermak, "Extreme Hatred: Revisiting the Hate Crime and Terrorism Relationship to Determine Whether They Are 'Close Cousins' or 'Distant Relatives," Crime and Delinquency 63, no. 10 (September 2017): 1191-223.
- 28. Daniel Köhler, "Right-Wing Terrorism in the 21st Century: The "National Socialist Underground" and the History of Terror from the Far-Right in Germany," Routledge Studies in Fascism and the Far Right (Abingdon: Routledge, 2017), 21-23.
- 29. Christopher Hewitt, Understanding Terrorism in America: From the Klan to al Qaeda (New York: Routledge, 2003), 15.



- Arie Perliger, Challengers from the Sidelines. Understanding America's Violent Far-Right 30. (West Point: Combating Terrorism Center, 2012), 86.
- 31. LaFree, Gary, Laura Dugan, and Erin Miller, "Integrated United States Security Database (IUSSD): Terrorism Data on the United States Homeland, 1970 to 2011," Final Report to the Resilient Systems. Division, DHS Science and Technology Directorate, U.S. Department of Homeland Security. College Park, MD: START, 2012; Miller, Erin E., and Kathleen Smarick, Joseph Simone, Jr., "Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the United States (PPTUS): Data Collection and DescriptiveAnalysis," Interim Report to Human Factors/ Behavioral Sciences Division, Science and Technology Directorate, U.S. Department of Homeland Security. College Park MD: START, September 2011; Brent L. Smith, Terrorism in America: Pipe Bombs and Pipe Dreams (Albany, NY: State University of New York Press 1994).
- 32. Köhler, Right-Wing Terrorism, 23.
- 33. "Global Terrorism Database" https://www.start.umd.edu/gtd/ (accessed August 20, 2019).
- Gary LaFree and Laura Dugan, "Introducing the Global Terrorism Database," Terrorism 34. and Political Violence 19, no 2 (2007): 181-204.
- "Global Terrorism Database. Data Collection Methodology," n.d., https://www.start.umd. 35. edu/gtd/using-gtd/.
- 36. Michael Jensen, "Discussion Point: The Benefits and Drawbacks of Methodological Advancements in Data Collection and Coding: Insights from the Global Terrorism Database (GTD)," November 25, 2013, para. 8, https://www.start.umd.edu/news/discussion-poin t-benefits-and-drawbacks-methodological-advancements-data-collection-and-coding.
- 37. Erin, Miller, Ideological Motivations of Terrorism in the United States, 1970-2016 (College Park, MD: START 2017).
- 38. Ibid., 6.

999

1000

1002

1004

1006

1008

1010

1012

1013

1014

1015

1016

1017

1018

1019

1020

1022

1023

1024

1025

1026

1028

1029

1030

1032

1034

1035

1036

1037

1038

1040

1042

1044

- 39. Joshua D. Freilich et al., "Introducing the United States Extremist Crime Database (ECDB)," Terrorism and Political Violence 26, no. 2 (April 2014): 372-84, https://doi.org/10.1080/0 9546553.2012.713229.
- Freilich Joshua D. et al., "Patterns of Fatal Extreme-Right Crime in the United States," 40. Perspectives on Terrorism 12, no. 6 (2018): 41.
- 41. Ibid., 38.
- Steven M. Chermak et al., "American Terrorism and Extremist Crime Data Sources and 42. Selectivity Bias: An Investigation Focusing on Homicide Events Committed by Far-Right Extremists," Journal of Quantitative Criminology 28, no. 1 (2012): 191.
- 43. Ibid., 214.
- 44. "TEVUS Analyst Portal," accessed August 20, 2019, https://tap.cast.uark.edu/.
- 45. Joshua D. Freilich, e-mail to author, June 11, 2019.
- Brent L. Smith and Kelly R. Damphousse, "American Terrorism Study, 1980-2002" 46. (Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research [distributor], 2007), https:// doi.org/10.3886/ICPSR04639.v1.
- American Terrorism Study, 1980-2002 (ICPSR 4639), National Archive of Criminal Justice 47. Data. 2002. Retrieved from https://www.icpsr.umich.edu/icpsrweb/NACJD/studies/4639.
- 48. Brent L. Smith & Kelly R. Damphousse, "American Terrorism Study, 1980-2002," Inter-university Consortium for Political and Social Research [distributor], 2007-07-30. https://doi.org/10.3886/ICPSR04639.v1.
- Freilich, Joshua D., Steven M. Chermak, Jeff Gruenewald, William S. Parkin, and Brent R. Klein, "Patterns of Fatal Extreme-Right Crime in the United States," Perspectives on Terrorism 12, no. 6 (2018): 38-51. https://www.jstor.org/stable/26544642 (accessed November 28, 2020).
- 50. "Countering Terrorism: Center Fights Terror by Analyzing Patterns Related to Terrorist Activities," University of Arkansas. https://www.uark.edu/determined/features/tracking-terror/ index.php
- 51. American Terrorism Study, 2007.

1049

1050

1051

1052

1053

1054

1055

1056

1057

1058

1059

1060

1062

1064

1066

1068

1070

1072

1073

1074

1075

1076

1077

1078

1079

1080

1082

1084

1086

1087

1088

1090

1092

1094

1095

1096

- 52. Investigative and Prosecutorial Tools for Mitigating Pathways to Radicalization: Creation of a Federal Terrorism Court Record Repository. University of Arkansas. https://terrorismresearch.uark.edu/research/corr/ (accessed June 1, 2020).
- 53. Erin Miller and Kathleen Smarick, "Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the United States," ed. National Consortium for the Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (Harvard Dataverse, February 1, 2010), https://doi.org/10.7910/DVN/IO1RYI.
- 54. Erin Miller and Kathleen Smarick, "Profiles of Perpetrators of Terrorism in the United States (PPT-US): Data Collection and DescriptiveAnalysis. Interim Report to Human Factors/Behavioral Sciences Division, Science and Technology Directorate, U.S. Department of Homeland Security." (START, n.d.), 2, https://www.start.umd.edu/pubs/START_PPTUS_ DataCollectionDescriptiveAnalysis_Sept2011.pdf.
- Erin Miller and Kathleen Smarick, "PPT Codebook.Pdf," ed. National Consortium for the 55. Study of Terrorism and Responses to Terrorism (Harvard Dataverse, February 1, 2010), https://doi.org/10.7910/DVN/IO1RYI/KPD8BM.
- "TEVUS Analyst Portal," https://tap.cast.uark.edu/ (accessed August 20, 2019). 56.
- 57. Day Liberty et al., Terrorism and Extremist Violence in the United States (TEVUS) Portal User Guide (College Park, MD: START, 2017), https://tap.cast.uark.edu/assets/help/TEVUS_ User_Guide.pdf
- 58. Sarah Fishering, Improvements, Updates, and Support for the TEVUS Portal: Final Report, Final Report to Department of Homeland Security Science and Technology Directorate (College Park, MD: START, 2018), 4.
- Fishering, Sarah, "Improvements, Updates, and Support for the TEVUS Portal: Final 59. Report," Final Report to Department of Homeland Security Science and Technology Directorate. (College Park, MD: START, 2018).
- "TEVUS Analyst Portal About," para. 4, https://tap.cast.uark.edu/about (accessed August 60. 20, 2019).
- Geoffrey Levitt, "Is terrorism worth defining." Ohio NUL Rev.13 (1986): 97; Omar Malik. 61. Enough of the Definition of Terrorism. (Royal Institute of International Affairs, 2000); Bruce Hoffman. Inside terrorism (New York, NY: Columbia University Press, 2006).
- United States Department of State, Patterns of Global Terrorism 2003 (Washington, DC: 62. Office of the Secretary of State, Office of the Coordinator for Counterterrorism, April 2004): xii; United States Department of Defense, DOD Dictionary of Military and Associated Terms (July, 2019), https://www.jcs.mil/Portals/36/Documents/Doctrine/pubs/ dictionary.pdf; United States Department of Justice, Federal Bureau of Investigation, "Terrorism 2002-2005," Washington DC, https://www.fbi.gov/stats-services/publications/ terrorism-2002-2005
- 63. 18 U.S.C. §§2331(1) and (5) (2019).
- Alex Schmid and A. J. Jongman, Political Terrorism: A New Guide to Actors. Authors, Concepts, 64. Data Bases (Oxford, UK: North Holland, 1988); Leonard Weinberg, Ami Pedahzur, and Sivan Hirsch-Hoefler, "The Challenges of Conceptualizing Terrorism." Terrorism and Political Violence 16 (2004): 777-94. Connor Huff and Joshua D. Kertzer, "How the Public Defines Terrorism," American Journal of Political Science 62 (2018): 55-71.
- Jessica Henry, "Hate Crime Laws: A Critical Assessment," in Hate Crimes: Perspectives 65. and Approaches, ed. B. Perry and B. Levin (Connecticut: Greenwood Publishing Group, 2009).
- Arizona § 13-2303.01; Arkansas § 5-54-205; Colorado § 24-33.5-1602; Connecticut § 53a-300-304; Florida § 775.30-35; Georgia, § 16-11-220-224; Idaho §18-8102; Illinois § 29d-10; Indiana § 35-31.5-2-329; Iowa § 708A.1.3; Kansas § 21-5421; Kentucky § 525.045; Louisiana § 14:128.1; Michigan § 750.543; Minnesota § 609.714; New Jersey § 2C:38-2; New York §§ 490.25; 490.05; 490.20; North Carolina § 14-10.1; Ohio § 2909.24; Oklahoma § 21-1268.1; Pennsylvania § 2717; South Carolina § 16-23-715 (16-23-710 for def. of terrorism); South Dakota § 22-8-12; Tennessee § 39-13-801, 805; Utah § 76-5-107.3; Virginia § 18.2-46.5; Washington § 70.74.285; Washington D.C. § 22-3153; West Virginia \$ 61-6-24.



- Alaska § 11.56.807; Delaware title 11 § 621; Hawaii, HRS § 707-715; Nebraska §28-311.01; 67. North Dakota \$12.1-17-04; Texas \$22.07.
- 68. Alabama § 13A-10-154.

1099

1100

1102

1103

1104

1105

1106

1107

1108

1110

1112

1113 1114

1115

1116

1117

1118

1119

1120

1122

1123

1124

1125

1126

1127

1128

1129

1130

1131

1132

1134

1135

1136

1137

1138

1140

1142

1144

1146

- 69. 8 USC § 1182(a)(3)(B)(iii), for instance, defines terrorist activities as any activity involving kidnapping, hijacking, or a few other specific crimes, with no necessary intent; the Animal Enterprise Terrorism act enacted 18 USC §43 criminalizing specific behavior, regardless of motive, but has been amended to refer to "Force, Violence, and Threats Involving Animal Enterprise" and does not mention terrorism within the statute.
- 70. 18 U.S.C. §2332b (2019).
- Center on National Security at Fordham Law "Case by Case: ISIS Prosecutions in the 71. United States March 1, 2014- June 30, 2016." (New York, NY: Center on National Security Fordham Law, 2016) https://staticl.squarespace.com/ static/55dc76f7e4b013c872183fea/t/577c5b43197aea832bd486c0/1467767622315/ ISIS+Report+-+Case+by+Case+-+July2016.pdf
- Center on Law and Security, New York University School of Law "Terrorist Trial Report 72. Card September 11, 2001- September 11, 2010." New York, NY: Center on Law and Security, 2010), https://www.lawandsecurity.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/09/01_TTRC2010Final1.
- 73. Andrew Peterson, "Addressing Tomorrow's Terrorists," Journal of National Security Law & Policy 2, (2008) 297-354; Francesca Laguardia, "The Nonexceptionalism Thesis: How post-9/11 Criminal Justice Measures Fit in Broader Criminal Justice," New Criminal Law Review: In International and Interdisciplinary Journal 19, (2016): 544-576.
- 74. Gavin Lesnick, "Randeep Mann sentenced to life in prison." Arkansas Online, February 28 2011: https://www.arkansasonline.com/news/2011/feb/28/mann-sentenced/; US v. Mann, 701 F.3d 274 (8th Cir. 2012).
- Susan Hennessy, "A Response to Emptywheel: WMD Charges in White Ideological 75. Violence," December 9 2015. https://www.lawfareblog.com/response-emptywheel-wmd-charge s-white-ideological-violence; Francesca Laguardia, "The Nonexceptionalism Thesis: How post 9/11 Criminal Justice Measures Fit in Broader Criminal Justice," The New Criminal Law Review 19, no. 4 (2016): 544-76.
- Michael German and Sara Robinson, Wrong Priorities on Fighting Terrorism (New York, 76. NY: Brennan Center for Justice, 2018).
- 77. The definition has been used in arguments over terrorism sentencing enhancements, see U.S. v. Mohamed, C.A.8 (Minn.) 2014, 757 F.3d 757; U.S. v. Christianson, C.A.7 (Wis.) 2009, 586 F.3d 532; U.S. v. Parr, C.A.7 (Wis.) 2008, 545 F.3d 491).
- See Michael German and Sara Robinson, Wrong Priorities on Fighting Terrorism (New York, NY: Brennan Center for Justice, 2018); Francesca Laguardia, "Considering a Domestic Terrorism Statute and Its Alternatives," Northwestern University Law Review 114 (2019):
- 79. German and Robinson (see note 78, above).
- "Publications: FBI Publications on Terrorism" Department of Justice, Federal Bureau of 80. Investigation https://www.fbi.gov/investigate/terrorism/publications (accessed August 08, 2019).
- 81. Department of Justice, National Security Division Response to FOIA request by Joshua Eaton, last modified 09/09/2018, National Security Division's Chart of Public/Unsealed International Terrorism and Terrorism Related Indictments 09/11/2001-12/11/2016, https://cdn.muckrock. com/foia_files/2018/07/09/NSD_Chart_of_Convictions_9-11-01_to_12-31-16.pdf; https://www. muckrock.com/foi/united-states-of-america-10/doj-national-security-divisions-internati onal-terrorism-and-terrorism-related-statistics-chart-56128/ (accessed August 08, 2019).
- 82. Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, "Who Is A Terrorist? Government Failure to Define Terrorism Undermines Enforcement, Puts Civil Liberties at Risk," TRAC Reports, 09/28/2009 https://trac.syr.edu/tracreports/terrorism/215/.
- U.S. Department of Justice, National Security Division, List of Terrorism-Related DOJ 83. Criminal Division Indictments (Washington, DC: Department of Justice, 2004); U.S.

1149

1150

1152

1154

1156

1158

1160

1162

1164

1166

1168

1170

1172

1174

1176

1178

1180

1182

1184

1186

1188

1190

1192

1194

1195 1196

- Department of Justice, National Security Division, NSD Statistics on Terrorism Convictions (Washington, DC: Department of Justice, March 26, 2010); U.S. Department of Justice, "List of Complaints and Indictments Penttbomb," https://www.foxnews.com/projects/pdf/112801_complaints.pdf (accessed August 08, 2019).
- 84. See, e.g. Dan Eggen and Julie Tate, "U.S. Campaign Produces Few Convictions on Terrorism Charges," *The Washington Post*, June 12 2005: A01 (Updated June 16, 2005) https://www.washingtonpost.com/archive/politics/2005/06/12/us-campaign-produces-few-convicti ons-on-terrorism-charges/28d9a061-8f0b-4604-b418-9d4a2f2dfe74/; Center on Law and Security (see note 67, above).
- 85. United States Government Accountability Office, Justice Department: Better Management Oversight and Internal Controls Needed to Ensure Accuracy of Terrorism-Related Statistics (Washington DC: GAO, 2003).
- 86. U.S. Department of Justice, Office of the Inspector General, Audit Division, *The Department of Justice's Internal Controls Over Terrorism Reporting* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice 2007) at iv. Available at http://www.justice.gov/oig/reports/plus/a0720/final.pdf.
- 87. U.S. Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General Audit Division, Follow-up Audit of the Department of Justice's Internal Controls over Reporting of Terrorism-Related Statistics: The National Security Division (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, 2012), i-ii.
- 88. U.S. Department of Justice Office of the Inspector General Audit Division, Follow-up Audit of the Department of Justice's Internal Controls over Reporting of Terrorism-Related Statistics: The Executive Office for United States Attorneys (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Justice, 2013), ii.
- 89. Transactional Records Access Clearinghouse, "Who Is a Terrorist? Government Failure to Define Terrorism Undermines Enforcement, Puts Civil Liberties at Risk," TRAC Reports, 09/28/2009 https://trac.syr.edu/tracreports/terrorism/215/.
- 90. Department of Justice Office of Public Affairs, "Justice News," www.justice.gov. april 29 2019. https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/california-man-arrested-terror-plot-detona te-explosive-device-designed-kill-innocents.
- 91. U.S. Sentencing Commission, U.S. Sentencing Guidelines Manual (Washington, DC: U.S. Sentencing Commission, 2019).
- 92. U.S. v. Ashqar, C.A.7 (Ill.) 2009, 582 F.3d 819.
- 93. See notes 58–62, *supra*, and accompanying text. See also Gilbert Ramsay, "Why terrorism can, but should not be defined," *Critical Studies on Terrorism* 8, (2015): 211–28; Connor Huff and Joshua D. Kertzer, "How the Public Defines Terrorism," *American Journal of Political Science* 62 (2018): 55–71.
- 94. Emily Atkin, "A Database Showed Far-Right Terror on the Rise. Then Trump Defunded It," *The New Republic*, January 3, 2019, https://newrepublic.com/article/152675/database-showed-far-right-terror-rise-trump-defunded-it.
- 95. "DoD Awards START Nearly \$3 Million to Enhance Critical Terrorism Datasets | START. Umd.Edu," https://www.start.umd.edu/news/dod-awards-start-nearly-3-million-enhance-critical-terrorism-datasets (accessed August 22, 2019).
- 96. "German FFO Funds GTD | START.Umd.Edu," https://www.start.umd.edu/news/german-ffo-funds-gtd (accessed August 22, 2019).
- 97. Shirin Sinnar, "Separate and Unequal: The Law of Domestic and International Terrorism," *Michigan Law Review* 117 (2019): 1333–404; Francesca Laguardia, "Considering a Domestic Terrorism Statute and Its Alternatives," *Northwestern University Law Review* 114 (2019): 1061.

Disclosure statement

Q2 No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.